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ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 15th 2012   in Lea Village Hall commencing at 19:30 hours.

Present:  Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

Cllrs:  S Avent; J Crockett; A P Fuller; S Hills   
                 In attendance: Cllr. T R Sturgis; Mrs E Blacker and PC 1264 S Humphries
           12 Parishioners were also present.    

Apologies:   Cllrs A. W. Barnes; B E Gore and N T Maidment. 
Welcome:   The Chairman, Cllr John Cull welcomed our Visitors and the Members of the Public.

 Minutes:  The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 17th 2011 having been circulated     were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

 Chairman’s report: The Chairman, Cllr J M Cull presented his report as follows:
The Chairman reported during the year the Parish Council had 6 meetings, 4 Planning Committee meetings plus the Annual Parish Meeting and 4 JPFJMC meetings. 
He represented the Parish Council at Area Board meetings and other Wiltshire Council events and together with the Parish Clerk attended seminars and meetings for the Parish.

During the year Mike Porter resigned and on behalf of the Parish Council he thanked him for his contribution during his time in office and in particular his work with Neighbourhood Watch. Two new Members joined the Parish Council of Sue Avent and Sarah Hills both bringing a new perspective to proceedings.

He commented that the Village Hall Management Committee continued their excellent work in managing this village facility maintaining general usage levels. The Management Committee, lead by Paul Fuller, have been energetic in their application but as ever they are always looking for new members to join their ranks. 

A new subgroup had been formed for the Queens Jubilee to organise our own celebration. This group have worked tirelessly to arrange a family based afternoon on the Playing Field and in the evening a Ceilidh band at the pub. 

The Jubilee Playing field continues to be popular, and the committee continues to energetically raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. A new climbing frame was purchase and as a direct result of the fundraising in the name of Celia Brenner three new pieces of equipment have been purchased and are being installed. These items are specifically aimed at the “under six” age group and will be popular and a fitting memorial to Celia. This year the grass cutting Contractor was changed but the high standard has been maintained.

The allotments continue to be popular, despite the fact that there was a rent increase and all plots are let and there is waiting list should any plots become vacant.  

The village was successful in the Best Kept Village competition winning the local round and then County round in the Medium sized village category. This means that we will take part in the “Winners of Winners” competition in the coming year. 

The Parish Council thanked all of the households that helped by keeping their hedges and verges well maintained - and to those that did not were urged to help the village win again this year. Victory in this competition, is more than prestige, it carries with it a cash prize which would help towards the Parish costs.
Despite continuing efforts dog fouling continues to be a problem. Signs have been erected and bins re-sited in strategic places but too many dog owners are still not clearing up after their pets - their actions bring the dog walking community into disrepute. Dog walkers have been in the spotlight during the year due to disputed rights of way. The individuals involved have however taken the issue directly to Wiltshire Council for review and we await the outcome with interest. 

Financially costs have been contained and there is no increase to the Precept. Both internal and external Auditors verified that our accounts and accounting practises were both accurate and sound. 

Within the year we made small donations to the Wiltshire Bobby Van Trust, the Wiltshire St John Ambulance and the local branch of Wiltshire Wildlife.
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The village has benefited from a good relationship with the Neighbourhood Police team who look after our area. They have attended meetings whenever possible. The Beat Manager, Steve Humphries, is retiring shortly and the Parish Council thanked him for his service and gave their best wishes for the future.

The Parish Steward scheme run by the Highways Department has changed during the year. The new arrangement now known as”Local Highways & Streetscene Community Team” and is looking after a wide range of villages and their needs.  Another winter has seen further deterioration in the roads in our district. The Parish Council is pushing as hard to get the key areas of the parish road system to the top of the priority list. Cresswell Lane is scheduled to be top dressed in 2012/2013.

It is thought that the Parish has many features for which it can be thankful but not complacent. It is a relatively crime free environment, we have flourishing places of worship and our village school is successful and well respected. In addition there are now new landlords in the village pub – professional publicans who are trying hard to build from the inherited legacy of the last tenant. They have shown a keen interest in promoting the pub as a village amenity and all should be prepared to give them a chance by supporting their efforts. 

The Chairman expressed some personal disappointments.

 He felt that Wiltshire Council had not seen through the bold promises make at the time that unitary body was formed. There is clear evidence that while there may well be a will to devolve decision making closer to the end user attempts to exercise that wish get buried in red tape. In addition changes in the service delivery in the name of progress must be questioned. 

He also believed that the Area Board had not found its true role in the grand plan. The idea of a body in touch with local needs and with the power act for the local interests is fine in principle but has perhaps not delivered the end product. This body intertwined with the M&VCAP group might be seen by many as just a facade. They talk about many issues but are actually doing very little – except M&VCAP who have made spending money on nebulous projects an art form.  

The Parish Council does not run itself and there are people that should receive our thanks for their efforts. A special word of thanks to Mrs Valerie Harrold for verifying the accuracy of the accounts and Andrew Gill, our Internal Auditor, for ensuring that the procedures and financial practises are sound.  Toby Sturgis, Wiltshire Councillor for his help support and guidance though the year.

Also the Parish Councillors for their work on behalf of the village and a very  special thank you to the Parish Clerk - without his dedication and application the village and the community at large would be the poorer.

And finally as ever information about what is going on in the parish can be found by logging on to the Parish web site or reading our section in the St Giles PCC newsletter.
At this stage a member of the public expressed a view that dog fouling was not a problem in the village and that continual reference to the subject was causing disquiet among parishioners. The Chairman said the he did not share this view.
   Police Report                                                                                                    

PC Humphries presented his report which gives an idea of reported crime trends and other incidents reported to local Police over the past 12 months and how it compares to the previous year.
Reported incidents:
LEA:  In the 12 months leading up to 15/05/11 there were 11 incidents reported to Police, 9 of which were crimes. From 15/05/11 until now there have been just 6 incidents reported of which only one was a crime which was an attempted arson on his own vehicle by an employee who happened to be passing through the area back in December 2011. He has been charged and will be attending court in the near future

GARSDON: An attempt at forcing a barn door 4 nights ago means that THREE crimes have been reported here in the past 12 months which is one more than that reported the year before. The other 2 crimes were criminal damage to a boat by unknown persons and £400 worth of heating oil stolen from an unlocked tank over the Xmas period

CLEVERTON:  No incidents reported at all between 15TH May 2010 and mid October 2011 when a Quad bike under repair was stolen from an outbuilding. And in March Unknown suspects lifted a locked gate from its hinges, entered farmyard and taken a red Manitou Telehandler worth between £12000 and £15000. Suspect(s) have then driven vehicle away from address. Both these crimes remain undetected.
Other matters: The theft of scrap metal and similar items continues to be by far the biggest type of crime force wide. Wilts Police have tackled this through Op. Pinnacle which has had a number of officers dedicated to investigating such crime allowing local officers such as Durry and me concentrate on other issues that matter locally.
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Police Report: (Cont’d)

Parking: I have had complaints of bad parking outside the school in the lead up to last Xmas although I am pleased to say that no reports have come to me directly in the past few months. I have written in local publications such as Signpost and through the school asking for common sense and tolerance. I will continue to monitor the situation at all schools and deal robustly if necessary

Police priorities: Despite consultation throughout our communities I only ever get complaints about Parking outside schools. Therefore it was decided at the last quarterly meeting of the Malmesbury and villages Community safety meeting in late March that Durry and I concentrate on high visibility patrols for reassurance and deterrence of crime as our priority. 

       Comments from the floor confirmed the continuing problem with school parking and the lack of consideration to others displayed by these drivers.  Marker posts need to be 1 metre from the tarmac road, this parking would churn up the grass verge and as it was on a bend it raised road safety problems.  If photographs are being taken of offenders, then children MUST not in the pictures. 
Retirement: PC Humphries advised the Meeting that he was shortly to retire and thanked the residents of the Parish for their support.  The Chairman took the opportunity to thank Steve for his report and for all his good work in the area and wished him well in the future.
Wiltshire Council Report: Cllr Toby Sturgis gave the following report:
The 4 year Business Plan is bold and different from other authorities; it sets out how we intend to meet the challenges whilst delivering our vision to create stronger, more resilient local communities. It defines our goals:

· To provide high quality, low cost customer focused services.

· To prioritise local issues.

· To be open and honest in all decision making.

· To work with all our partners to support Wiltshire’s local communities.

We no longer have a Chief Executive having been replaced by Service Directors who are receiving directly relevant matters to deal with rather than writing to the Chief Executive with the matter filtering down the chain of command; thus saving time and money.   Wiltshire Council has swallowed HMG’s cuts.  There has been a reduction in Managers, many were found to be managing themselves.  The minimum standard is 6 staff per Manager.   Home working and hot desking have generally worked well.  The old Kennett Offices are closing, we previously had 95 outlets, now there will be three main hubs.  The Police will be moving into Monkton Park from Wood Lane.  Devizes old police station will be utilised by Social Services to meet the challenge of a greater numbers of the elderly and a general increase in the older population.  Adult social care cost £9.7m p.a.

Revised Waste Services are now operating throughout the County.  Good clean plastic bottles realise £220.00 per tonne. Mixed only realises £20.00.  Please do not therefore mix these items, ensure that you empty Cola bottles, they only contaminate the sorting machinery, causing down time.  Please don’t put your empty bottles into cereal packs, please separate them.  Bin manufacturers are collecting the unwanted and damaged wheeled bins.

Westbury plant is still under construction and will ultimately reduce landfill.  Libraries are being well run thanks to the numbers of volunteer’s doing great work.   A new one has been opened.

The Queen’s Jubilee celebrations in Salisbury were a great success.  
My personal thanks to Sgt Martin Alvis for his assistance on the day.
I am committed to doing things with people not to people providing open and honest decision making.

Wiltshire Good Neighbour Scheme:   
Mrs E Blacker presented the following report:”The Wiltshire Good Neighbour Scheme has now been rolled out across the county; there are 25 areas covered.  You may recall that the service covers many rural villages, but not all, and does not cover the towns.  I cover 3 of these areas here in the North of the county reaching roughly from the M4 to the Gloucester county border and from Swindon to the East and the A429 in the West.  This means that I work full time as a Good Neighbour Co-ordinator and so am familiar with the services on offer to our older and vulnerable folk. Here in the Minety cluster area I have been in post for 9 months and have attended most of the local clubs and interest groups to introduce myself and the service offered.  I regularly visit “Hazels Coffee Morning” as a means of meeting villagers.  I also place topical articles into the magazine.  Word of the service is spreading and I have been pleased to be able to assist more than 30 clients in this area. As Good Neighbour Co-ordinator I have given help and information on a variety of subjects.  Finance continues to be a major concern to the elderly and I was pleased to be able to do checks on electricity costs for a number of people in the area.  
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         Wiltshire Good Neighbour Scheme (Cont’d):   

These checks have resulted in savings of around £60 per year simply by switching supplier.  Similarly I have offered information on water and sewerage costs.  One client saved an estimated £150 per year by switching to metered water.  I have also referred a number of clients for Attendance Allowance checks (which are not means tested) with successful applicants receiving either £49 or £73 per week to help with care costs.  In another area I have been able to assist a group to find funding to continue to provide a monthly social event; a chance for people to meet and talk.  Social isolation can be a real problem in rural areas so keeping interest groups and clubs open is essential.  I am always pleased to give information on the local activities to potential new members and to this end I have established an information booklet listing the local groups and clubs, copies of which are available in the Church or from me. Whilst not part of my role, I am pleased to give information on the new Community First Oil Buying consortium which is proving to be very successful.  As well as getting oil at a reduced cost, customers are able to purchase as little as 500 litres of heating oil for the same price per litre as larger orders.  This spreads the cost of the winter season.  On average, customers are saving 6p per litre on their purchases. Transport is also a problem in this area with limited public transport available.  The Malmesbury Link Scheme provides an invaluable service.  Volunteers use their own vehicles to provide transport to those needing to attend medical appointments, etc.  This service also provides an opportunity for individuals to volunteer help in their communities, again helping to build feelings of community spirit in the area.” 

Just a reminder that this service is confidential and free.  If you, or anyone you know, could benefit from the service, please call me on 07557 922020 or email gncarea20@communityfirst.org.uk  Mrs Blacker was thanked for her report.
Finance: Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2011/2012:
           The RFO had copies of the draft accounts circulated; they showed various changes in indirect and   direct costs for the period which resulted in an increase of £218.00 in the Precept over the previous last year. The RFO went through the accounts in detail.  He thanked Mrs Harrold for the checking the Bank reconciliation and the Receipts & Payments account. Mr Andrew Gill was thanked for kindly carrying out the Internal Audit, The accounts had been found to be in order and would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for adoption.  Under the usual procedures the books and accounts would be available for public inspection in due course.   
Reports: a) Rights of Way Report:     

Cllr Crockett reported that the footpaths are well used and this year required little maintenance. 
One footpath, No 11 at Aquetong Farm was diverted around a new building; the footpath is open as promised, the last 50 yards runs through the farm yard and needs to be fenced off from machinery and animals. The footpath at Crabbe Mill has been reconfirmed along its original path and the short cut fenced off.  The short cut is the subject of an inquiry by Wiltshire Council; we await its findings and decision. Cllr Crockett was thanked for his comments.
         Questions from the floor requested attention to various other paths which it where alledged to be in poor condition and blocked. Details were requested to be sent to the Parish Clerk for action and clearance.  Hedges overgrowing “The Street” pavement were mentioned, this would be checked and the owners requested to cut them back.   A suitable sized copy, A3, of the ROW in the Parish was requested to be posted on the Village Hall Notice Board.  It was also mentioned that footpath 12 was blocked. All of these matters to be taken up with the Northern Area ROW Officer.
         b) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:

Cllr Fuller as Chairman of the Village Hall management Committee reported that the Committee’s composition has been very settled this year and I would like to thank all members for their continued support and hard work. Everything now works like a well-oiled machine. I must particularly thank Jean Jones for taking over the chair whilst I was away for a few weeks!! But everyone has performed admirably.

Our finances continue to be sound with a high level of repeat bookings and utilisation. The decoration of the kitchen and toilets coupled with background heat seems to have solved the dampness problems.  During the coming year we hope to re-clad the internal walls and possibly decorate the storage area. This should complete the renovation work. 

I am sure with the continued support of the committee and Parish Council our plans will come to fruition.   Cllr Fuller was thanked for his report.
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Celebration of HM Queen’s Diamond Jubilee June 5th 2012 – Jubilee Playing Fields
Cllr Fuller reported as follows “My thanks to Fred Salter, Kevin Tibbs, Denise Ducker and all on the Jubilee Celebration Committee for taking this forward while I have been away. Things are coming together for a Family Event during the day and a Ceilidh at the pub in the evening. As with all these things there has been no shortage of good ideas and suggestions but we are struggling for people to help. Any help on the day would be greatly appreciated. We can’t do it without you. Cllr Fuller was thanked for his comments. 
Allotments: Cllr Fuller made the following points in relation to Lea allotments:
· Due to unprecedented demand, four of the larger allotments have been split.

· All are taken, with some people still waiting.

· The rents were increased slightly to cover increased costs.

· Plot 1 is still not up to standard and some action needs to be taken, but generally they are all very well tended.           Cllr Fuller was thanked for his comments.
Neighbourhood Watch Report:  No report was submitted
In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 21:30 hours.

Signed:                                                                             Date: 
